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Sustainable Communities Team 

Government Office for the East Midlands  

Begrave Centre

Stanley Place, Talbot Street

Nottingham

NG1 5GG   
17 October 2008
Dear Sir/Madam
THE SECRETARY OF STATE’S PROPOSED CHANGES TO THE EAST MIDLAND’S REGIONAL SPATIAL STRATEGY
Thank you for affording the Home Builders Federation (HBF) the opportunity of commenting on the Secretary of State’s proposed changes to the East Midlands Regional Spatial Strategy. 

The HBF welcomes many of the changes in the strategy, particularly the increase in housing numbers reflecting the CLG 2004 revised household projections. We do, nevertheless, have concerns regarding the ability to deliver the strategy within the time-frame specified because of delays with adopting the Strategy and thus the associated delay in the practical implementation of the RSS at district level. If the more detailed planning of housing delivery at district level is made dependent upon and delayed by the outcome of the forthcoming partial review and the sub-regional strategic assessments then we can foresee further, serious delays. The overriding priority now must be to move swiftly towards the adoption of the strategy and to work with the local authorities to ensure that the district housing targets are embedded in and implemented through the local development framework process. There is a pressing need to ‘bed-down’ the strategy quickly so that the local authorities can begin to plan the delivery of their housing targets. 
The district level housing allocations will help partially with this and we especially welcome this proposed change to the strategy. We should stress, however, that the delivery of the housing numbers is predicated heavily upon LPAs carrying out strategic housing land availability assessments (SHLAAs) in tandem with the preparation of their core strategies. The successful implementation of the RSS is thus reliant on a degree of clarity, direction and leadership provided by the Regional Assembly and the Government Office. They can best do this by adopting the regional spatial strategy, and to work with the local authorities to overcome some of the ambiguities in the proposed strategy that we have raised in our representations, such as the coordination of core strategy preparation and the allocation of affordable housing numbers within the principle urban areas and HMAs. 
Our other major area concern is with the very ambitious design and sustainable construction standards proposed by the strategy. We would be very concerned if policy 2 gave rise to over-zealous and demanding design standards being set-out in local development documents.  It is not that we disagree with the need for such standards, but in the current straitened economic climate the industry is struggling to achieve viability and deliver a product that people can afford. House builders already find it difficult to meet these quite exacting sustainable construction and design targets financially, but they will also find it difficult, if not impossible, to achieve the CO2 aims technically. While some house builders, at a great struggle and cost, may be able to exceed level 3 of the Code for Sustainable Homes for energy efficiency, many others find it financially unviable or technically impossible to do so.  Construction products and practices that allow builders to exceed Code Level 3 are often simply not available to most builders in a cost effective form. This in turn reflects the difficulties confronting the product and materials sector which is also under severe pressure and is inevitably facing a squeeze on research and development budgets and hence its ability to manufacture and market of new products and materials. What house builders are feasibly able to deliver in terms of higher sustainable construction standards on site and in the immediate future will be constrained. 
The dividends from new research normally take a while to feed through to the construction site, and in the current downturn, with the materials sector contracting, it may take even longer.  We would refer the Secretary of State to the succinct and objective discussion of sustainable construction in the Callcutt report. As the Callcutt report describes on page 89, in order to meet zero carbon homes by 2016:

“product suppliers will need to invest millions of pounds in product development, manufacturing capacity and supporting services. They need strong assurances of a return on this investment.” 
The Government must also recognise that if they allow local authorities to set higher standards in advance of the national timetable, or allow them to make voluntary guidance mandatory, then local authorities will need to make some very tough decisions about their relative priorities for the collection of s106 obligations. For example, is the priority the delivery of affordable housing? Or is it public transport? Or perhaps green infrastructure? Housebuilders are struggling to achieve development viability on sites with falling land values. Falling land values (reflecting more stringent mortgage lending) translates into less gross development value and thus far less development value available for the local authority to extract. The typical s106 packages which the local authorities have become used to demanding over the last decade are no longer available. 
Thus, while we should continue to encourage investment in research and development to make the delivery of higher levels of the CSH feasible and cost effective for purchasers as well as builders, and while we will continue to endeavour to improve the design of our housing schemes, if we set exacting standards now, or making what was voluntary guidance effectively mandatory, then is likely to have a detrimental impact on housing delivery in the immediate future. Excessive standards will also impact on affordability if builders are forced to recoup construction costs through sales prices. Thus we may have highly sustainable and better designed homes, but we will have fewer of them, and they will be very expensive indeed. The Secretary of State may wish to reflect upon the consequences of such policies and the social groups who will most likely have to pay the consequences. 
Finally, the introduction of higher, mandatory standards at this juncture could undermine the strategy’s ambitions to regenerate some of the East Midlands more difficult urban areas where the housing market is already weak and land values are consequently low. A more graduated approach, namely one which adheres to the Government’s stepped timetable for the Code for Sustainable Homes, and by encouraging better design but not allowing councils to set mandatory design rules and policies, would represent a more realistic approach.  

We can, however, still build good homes for people. We would draw to the attention of the Secretary of State the 2008 CABE report, A Sense of Place: What residents think of their new homes, which found that 82% of owners were satisfied with the design of their new homes and neighbourhoods. The house building industry can deliver the country’s ambition of three million homes by 2020 but only so long as there is private and public sector cooperation over this vital social objective and that we do not become distracted by other agendas. 

Our comments, both in support and objection, are set out individually on the attached pages in the order in which the changes appear in the amended document. 
I hope these maters will be given serious consideration by the Secretary of State. I would most welcome being kept informed with regard to the next stages in the progress of the spatial strategy as it goes through the final stages towards adoption. 
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James Stevens

Strategic Planner 
Email: james.stevens@hbf.co.uk
Tel: 0207 960 1623

Chapter 1, Policy 1: Regional Core Objectives

Bullet (a)

The HBF supports the revised bullet (a) and the recognition that housing supply must be meet the needs of all social groups; not only those in most need, but also those on more modest incomes seeking to become owner-occupiers. We would question the use of the term ‘communities’ in this sentence since this implies a resistance to both social and physical mobility – qualities that are necessary to ensure that the existing and future residents of the region are able to benefit from new job opportunities. Housing supply must be responsive to the growth of the regional economy. We must be wary of the paternalist tendencies on the part of local government when it comes to planning for housing: a reluctance to plan to provide market homes in the places where people want to live. 

Bullet (j)

The HBF objects to the proposed wording of bullet (j) which aims to reduce impacts on climate change through the design and construction of new development. The HBF supports the national timetable for reductions in CO2 emissions from new development but is concerned that this policy could lead to LPA setting very ambitious, mandatory design and construction targets in advance of the nationally agreed timetables – timetables which were carefully agreed in conjunction with the materials sector to ensure that product research and development could feed through from the test laboratories to sites within a reasonable time period. This could have serious consequences for housing delivery, punishing the least affluent and modestly remunerated of the region and compromising economic growth.
The text should be amended to read:

“This will be achieved by local councils working with developers to meet higher standards of sustainable construction and design where feasible and without compromising housing delivery.” 

Chapter 1, Policy 2: Promoting Better Design
The HBF supports the use of the word ‘encourage’ in the redrafted policy. House builders strive to achieve good design quality, but we must recognise that overly prescriptive design agendas can sometimes be deployed to resist much needed housing from being provided in certain areas. In the interests of securing mixed and sustainable communities, it may sometimes be necessary to relax over-zealously applied standards in order to secure housing delivery (as recommended in para. 38 of PPS1). 
We feel the first and fourth bullet points are repetitious, and the first could be deleted.
Paragraph 1.4.2
The HBF objects to the 10% renewable energy target on developments of 10 or more dwellings. Securing 10% energy from renewable sources will present a significant challenge for many developments and may need to be balanced against other priorities, especially the need to meet affordable housing requirements and other s106 priorities. We therefore strongly recommend that the wording in changed to read: “LPAs will collaborate with developers to explore circumstances where it might be feasible for new developments...”. 
We also object to this requirement on the grounds that it was previously suggested by the Government Office in their submissions to the draft strategy, but was rejected by the Panel who argued that “there is (in)adequate justification for the inclusion of a requirement of this type at a regional level; as we do not see what it could add to advice already at national level.”

The national level guidance to which the Panel refer is the Supplement to PPS1: Planning and Climate Change which states that local targets for renewable and decentralised energy supply should be tested through the LDF process. Paragraph 26 requires planning authorities to have an evidenced based approach to the feasibility of renewable energy supply locally and bullet (iv) goes on to add that “there is a clear rationale for the target and it is properly tested”. Furthermore, paragraph 33 requires councils to: “ensure what is proposed is evidence based and viable having regard to the overall costs of bringing sites to the market”. We are concerned that the way this supporting text is worded will be used by councils to impose a blanket requirement on all housing development to meet 10% of its energy needs from renewables, with serious consequences for development viability, whereas councils are only meant to test areas where this may be achieved through the LDF process (see para. 31 of the PPS1 Supplement). It is therefore contrary to national policy and should be amended in the way the HBF has suggested above.
Chapter 2, Policy 2: A Regional Approach to Selecting Land for Development
The HBF supports the deletion of the policy. The sequential approach to releasing land for housing is contrary to PPS3 and the need to maintain a flexible and responsive supply of land for housing. 
Chapter 2, Policy 3: Concentrating Development in Urban Areas
The HBF supports much of the redrafted policy, especially the need to align housing delivery with economic growth. 

The HBF objects to the second bullet point of item (d) of the policy. Respecting the quality of tranquillity is not a spatial planning consideration or an established form of designation, and like the attempt to introduce ‘strategic gaps’ in the South East, it is an arbitrary, imprecise and ultimately highly subjective designation that will do much frustrate housing development. How is tranquillity defined? This should be deleted. 
We object to the use of the word ‘priority’ in the penultimate paragraph of the policy. While LPAs are bound by the PSS3 target to prioritise and achieve 60% of all their housing development on previously developed land (PDL), this does not necessarily require them to concentrate all housing development initially on such land if this would constrain housing delivery in terms of meeting their annual monitoring targets. Such a policy could prove counter-productive in terms of the delivery of the RSS. It is vital in the current economic climate to ensure that a variety of development sites are identified and made available to meet the needs of a diverse market – to increase the range of development opportunities and to allow the maximum number of potential developers to enter any given local market. PDL in town and city centres tends to lend itself more to the construction of apartments or terraced housing at higher densities; a product that will tend to appeal to a particular market segment, usually younger households without children. The release of infill or green field sites in more suburban locations in the same district, on the other hand, may be necessary to help stimulate the housing market and local regeneration, by providing a product which will attract different income groups – more mature households or those with children. 
Paragraph 2.3.3
The HBF supports the amendment to the paragraph and the implicit acknowledgement that market as well as affordable housing must be provided in rural areas. It is essential that a range of market as well as social housing can be provided in rural towns and villages. This is necessary not only to stop them from atrophying in economic terms, but to support social mobility too – to ensure that mixed and sustainable communities are secured and that our rural areas do not become polarised by being occupied only by the very affluent and the most disadvantaged.

Chapter 3, Policy 13: Regional Housing Provision
The HBF supports the proposed revised policy: the increase in total provision in the period up to 2026 of 527,725 net additions and the district/Housing Market level allocations. 

The HBF also supports the five year cohort approach being proposed: an incremental increase in housing provision by way of five year plan targets up until 2026. This will not only provide LPAs with more immediately binding targets, but hopefully inject an added degree of impetus to move forward with the preparation and adoption of core strategies and with the associated Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessments (SHLAAs) and Five Year Land Supplies which are so integral to achieving delivery. We were concerned that delay over the adoption of the RSS may force delivery to be back-ended, potentially risking problems of acute housing undersupply in this growing and economically dynamic region. 
The HBF supports the proposal that these figures are minima targets (noting the exceptions in the Lincolnshire Coastal area).

The HBF nevertheless, objects to the ambiguity contained in the first footnote to policy 13. It seems to be predicated upon the urban areas concerned - Lincoln, Corby and Northampton – undertaking SHLAAs, and adopting their core strategies, prior to the adjoining authorities undertaking their allocation work. This will create spatial plan preparation problems between the urban and adjoining authorities. What happens if the adjoining authorities are more advanced in their core strategy preparations than these three urban authorities? We can also foresee difficulties in coordination between Principal Urban Areas and adjacent districts in terms of counting and ownership of housing output. We would recommend a more tightly worded footnote, which requires urban and adjacent district authorities to coordinate core strategy preparation. 

The HBF objects to the last part of policy 13 which allows for an element of redistribution of County and District apportionments, to meet the Housing Market minima targets, via Joint Core Strategies so long as the overarching objective of concentrating the majority of housing development in the Principal Urban Areas can be achieved. We fear that this caveat will allow more rural districts to drag their heels on bringing forward land for development, transferring the burden of provision in the earlier part of the planning period onto the more urbanised authorities within each Joint Core Strategy consortium. 
We recommend that the policy is amended to emphasise the importance of district authorities delivering against their housing market targets, which are minima figures. 

Chapter 3, Policy 14: Regional Priorities for Affordable Housing
The HBF supports the deletion of policy 15 and its replacement by the new policy 14, providing a numerical affordable housing target rather than a percentage. Affordable housing quotas are counter-productive, merely redistributing the profile of tenure-ship within the region, rather than addressing problems of need and affordability. Nevertheless, we note that the quantity of affordable housing proposed is more or less equivalent to the previously drafted percentages. We would choose this opportunity to remind the Secretary of State the primary objective must be to increase overall housing supply, rather than the proportion of social to market homes. 
It would be helpful if the implication of policy 14 could be quantified as housing numbers for the PUAs. For example, in relation to the previous policy and its requirement that a percentage of total housing output is concentrated in the PUAs, how much of this might be expected to be affordable housing? This also raises questions about how the delivery of these affordable housing numbers might work in practice given the impact of the PUAs on a number of adjacent district authorities falling within and outside of the PUA. Again, we fear that housing may be solely concentrated in the urban districts and this could undermine the RSS’s aim of securing more affordable housing in rural areas (and the basis that affordable housing supply is contingent upon market provision and sales). What is required are specific figures for the adjoining districts falling within the PUA. It may be overly optimistic to expect co-operation between districts in HMAs to resolve this. 
The HBF also supports the deletion of the tenure division between social rented and intermediate housing on the ground that the Strategic Housing Market Assessment (SHMA) evidence base was incomplete. 

We are disappointed that this section of the spatial strategy makes no specific reference to the need for local authorities to have regard for development viability; the need to balance local affordable housing targets and other s106 obligations against the need to ensure that housing development is still viable. While we accept that new housing will create new infrastructure and community demands, it is debateable to what extent this is genuinely additional demand when much new housing provision in the region is responding to existing or projected, indigenous, household growth. 
A collective response would represent the fairest approach rather than passing these costs solely onto the developer and the new residents of the new homes. We must bear in mind that providing housing is an important and valuable social endeavour in its own right and it should not be ‘taxed’ out of existence by Nimbys intent on frustrating development by demanding impossible levels of affordable housing provision, or else by demands for extensive infrastructure contributions. 
Equally, new housing construction should not be regarded as a cash-cow to subsidise the activities of various enthusiast groups, amenity societies and quangos, at the expense of those in housing need (the need and demand for social and market homes). Lastly, public art must surely come down very low of the list of regional priorities. 
Chapter 3, Policy 15: Regional Priorities for Affordable Housing 
We have two concerns regarding this policy. Firstly - similar to our comments on policy 14 - we would question how HMAs will go about identifying the necessary affordable numbers for constituent districts? How much co-operation can really be expected from the participant authorities? Secondly, if in the event that affordable housing delivery fails to keep pace with the targets set - which in the prevailing economic climate is likely at least in the early years of the strategy -  any residual affordable housing requirement accrued from previous years underperformance must not be used to extract a higher proportion of affordable housing from later planning applications. It is axiomatic that the remedy for any affordable housing deficit is to increase the number of planning permissions in later years, not attempt to extract a higher proportion of affordable dwellings which would have the effect of rendering development unviable, and worsen the supply situation further once again. 
Paragraph 3.1.14
The HBF notes that the stated prime objective of rural affordable housing policy is to “help local people to live and work in the area where they were brought up.” We are doubtful about the wisdom of a planning policy that attempts to tie people in perpetuity to the area where they were born. We realise this is not the intention - the purpose is to provide choice and to allow those who wish to remain in an area to do so - but we fear that the effect of such a policy would be to tie people down to social housing tenure alone, making physical relocation to a different part of the region very difficult, thereby potentially entrenching inequality. One of the important insights of the Barker Review was the relationship between economic growth and housing supply: the centrality of the housing market to social mobility - the ability of people to move about and to change homes to pursue different and better employment opportunities. 
The HBF is becoming increasingly wary of arguments which seem preoccupied with only in promoting the supply of affordable social housing in rural areas. Such policies are discriminatory: they effectively exclude new households from moving into rural areas while stopping less-affluent residents moving from an area if they so wish – which social housing tenancy alone would make more difficult. Ensuring we can deliver a range of housing types and tenure would allow mixed and sustainable communities to truly develop – younger households, some with children, some not, some professional, some not – to move in and out of these areas. Policies which seek to dictate the tenure of particular areas will not help with the creation of mixed and sustainable communities nor assist with the development of new rural businesses or the maintenance of existing services and cultural activities.
We should recognise that those who advance arguments in favour of social housing only in rural areas do so for quite socially conservative reasons – out of paternalism or noblesse oblige for the poor – while exhibiting the usual hostility to the accommodation of new, more socially mobile, residents. 

Paragraph 3.1.21

The HBF supports the deletion of text stipulating development between 30 and 50 dwellings per hectare (dph) and its substitution with guidance derived from PPS3 (a density of 30 dph as the regional indicative minimum). 

Chapter 3, Policy 17: Regional Priorities for Managing the Release of Land for Housing
The HBF supports the proposed deletion of the draft RSS policy 17, including reference to the 60% PDL target. This would represent unnecessary repetition of national policy. 
Chapter 3, Policy 20: Regional Priorities for Employment Land
The HBF is concerned that the RSS still does not attempt to identify the employment land required in each HMA. This is necessary, not only to help plan for the supply of land for housing, but also the implementation and delivery of Policy 17 and the location of housing development alongside areas of employment growth. 
Chapter 3, Policy 27: Regional Priorities for the Historic Environment
In connection with the re-use and refurbishment of historic buildings, the HBF objects to the use of ‘some historic or architectural merit’ in the third bullet point. Policy and resources should focus upon the reuse and conservation of statutorily designated heritage assets only, not upon the non-designated built environment. We are anxious that the policy as worded could be used to frustrate the delivery of much needed, socially necessary, housing development in the region.
The bullet should be amended to read:

“...structures of national significance...”
Chapter 3, Policy 38: Regional Priorities for Energy Reduction and Efficiency
The HBF supports the proposed redrafted policy. The promotion of carbon neutrality would be extremely difficult, if not impossible, for developments to achieve, given the current levels of technical development. 

These are matters adequately addressed by the building regulations and the nationally agreed timetable for the Code for Sustainable Homes. 
Chapter 4, Policy Three Cities SRS2: Sub-regional Priorities for Green Belt Areas

The HBF objects to the ambiguity in the wording of the part of the policy referring to the need for a comprehensive review of sustainable locations, including the consideration of Green Belt sites, in the Nottingham Core HMA and in Hucknall. The HBF supports the need for an urgent review, including Green Belt locations, within these areas, but the policy needs to be more clearly worded to ensure that locations already identified in the RSS as least harmful to the purposes of the Green Belt, as identified under previous studies, SHLAA or capacity type exercises, should not subsequently be delayed or denied planning permission pending this forthcoming review.

We recommend that the policy is amended by adding at the end of the policy (additional text in italics) the following words:

"This review will need to be done as part of the evidence base underpinning the next RSS review.  Locations already identified as suitable for development, including those within the Green Belt, will not be delayed pending this review"
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